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Federal Election Commission § 109.23 

public communication promotes, sup-
ports, attacks, or opposes the soliciting 
candidate or another candidate who 
seeks election to the same office as the 
soliciting candidate. 

(h) Safe harbor for establishment and 
use of a firewall. The conduct standards 
in paragraph (d) of this section are not 
met if the commercial vendor, former 
employee, or political committee has 
established and implemented a firewall 
that meets the requirements of para-
graphs (h)(1) and (h)(2) of this section. 
This safe harbor provision does not 
apply if specific information indicates 
that, despite the firewall, information 
about the candidate’s or political party 
committee’s campaign plans, projects, 
activities, or needs that is material to 
the creation, production, or distribu-
tion of the communication was used or 
conveyed to the person paying for the 
communication. 

(1) The firewall must be designed and 
implemented to prohibit the flow of in-
formation between employees or con-
sultants providing services for the per-
son paying for the communication and 
those employees or consultants cur-
rently or previously providing services 
to the candidate who is clearly identi-
fied in the communication, or the can-
didate’s authorized committee, the 
candidate’s opponent, the opponent’s 
authorized committee, or a political 
party committee; and 

(2) The firewall must be described in 
a written policy that is distributed to 
all relevant employees, consultants, 
and clients affected by the policy. 

(i) Safe harbor for commercial trans-
actions. A public communication in 
which a Federal candidate is clearly 
identified only in his or her capacity as 
the owner or operator of a business 
that existed prior to the candidacy is 
not a coordinated communication with 
respect to the clearly identified can-
didate if: 

(1) The medium, timing, content, and 
geographic distribution of the public 
communication are consistent with 
public communications made prior to 
the candidacy; and 

(2) The public communication does 
not promote, support, attack, or op-
pose that candidate or another can-

didate who seeks the same office as 
that candidate. 

[68 FR 451, Jan. 3, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 
33208, June 8, 2006; 75 FR 55961, Sept. 15, 2010] 

§ 109.22 Who is prohibited from mak-
ing coordinated communications? 

Any person who is otherwise prohib-
ited from making contributions or ex-
penditures under any part of the Act or 
Commission regulations is prohibited 
from paying for a coordinated commu-
nication. 

§ 109.23 Dissemination, distribution, or 
republication of candidate cam-
paign materials. 

(a) General rule. The financing of the 
dissemination, distribution, or republi-
cation, in whole or in part, of any 
broadcast or any written, graphic, or 
other form of campaign materials pre-
pared by the candidate, the candidate’s 
authorized committee, or an agent of 
either of the foregoing shall be consid-
ered a contribution for the purposes of 
contribution limitations and reporting 
responsibilities of the person making 
the expenditure. The candidate who 
prepared the campaign material does 
not receive or accept an in-kind con-
tribution, and is not required to report 
an expenditure, unless the dissemina-
tion, distribution, or republication of 
campaign materials is a coordinated 
communication under 11 CFR 109.21 or 
a party coordinated communication 
under 11 CFR 109.37. 

(b) Exceptions. The following uses of 
campaign materials do not constitute a 
contribution to the candidate who 
originally prepared the materials: 

(1) The campaign material is dissemi-
nated, distributed, or republished by 
the candidate or the candidate’s au-
thorized committee who prepared that 
material; 

(2) The campaign material is incor-
porated into a communication that ad-
vocates the defeat of the candidate or 
party that prepared the material; 

(3) The campaign material is dissemi-
nated, distributed, or republished in a 
news story, commentary, or editorial 
exempted under 11 CFR 100.73 or 11 CFR 
100.132; 

(4) The campaign material used con-
sists of a brief quote of materials that 
demonstrate a candidate’s position as 
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